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CROS.5/06
EXECUTIVE BUDGET PROPOSALS 2006/07

Councillors Aldersey, Quilter and Styth, having declared personal interests, remained in the meeting room and took part in the discussions on the Executive’s Budget proposals.

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.264/05 attaching the Executive draft Budget proposals 2005/06 to 2008/09 which had been issued for consultation purposes.

The draft Budget proposals comprised – 

Section
Detail



A
Background and Executive Summary

B
Revenue Budget 2005/06 to 2008/09

· Schedule 1 – Existing Net Budgets

· Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 3 – Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 5 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 6 – Total Funding and Provisional Council Tax

C
Capital Programme 2005/06 to 2008/09

· Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 8 – Proposed Capital Programme

· Schedule 9 – Summary Capital Resource Statement

D
Council Reserves Projections to 2008/09

· Schedule 10 – Usable Reserves Projections

E
Budget Discipline

F
Statutory Report of the Director of Corporate Services

G
Glossary of Terms

The draft Budget proposals had been based on detailed proposals that had been considered by the Executive over the course of the last six months.  In particular, the following reports of the Director of Corporate Services, Director of Community Services and Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport which were submitted by way of background information – 

(a) Revenue Support Grant Settlement 2006/07 

Report FS.35/05 informed Members of the implications of the provisional Revenue Support Grant Settlement received from the Government on 5 December 2005 and other grant settlements received to date.

The provisional settlement provided Carlisle with a 4.4% increase in grant for 2006/07 from the ‘adjusted’ grant for 2005/06.  The provisional settlement for 2007/08 provided for a 3.4% increase.   Other grant allocations (ie the Housing Benefit Administration Grant, Planning Delivery Grant and changes expected to Recycling and Waste Minimisation Grants) had the potential to significantly affect the City Council’s Budget projections.   

(b) Additional Saving Proposals

Report FS.36/05 set out further options brought forward by the Senior Management Team to achieve additional savings on the 2006/07 Budget in the following areas –

· Capitalisation of IT Software Licences

· Bereavement Services

· Development Control Income

· Supported Accommodation Grant

· Tullie House

Further work was required in order to address the Council’s continuing Budget deficit and, in particular, work would continue in the areas identified below –

· The Senior Management Team would seek cashable efficiencies as part of Stage 2 of the Management Restructure;

· Potentially high spending areas identified in the Use of Resources Profiling Report would be analysed in order to assess the potential to reduce the revenue burden;

· Opportunities for new and/or increased trading and charging opportunities for particular services would be explored;

· The shared services agenda was currently being investigated and opportunities for sharing services and reducing costs would be explored.

(c) General Fund Revenue Budget Summary 2005/06 to 2008/09

Report FS.34/05 summarised the City Council’s Revenue Budgets for 2005/06 (revised) and the base estimates for 2006/07 with projections to 2008/09.  It also considered the impact of any saving and new bid proposals, together with the provisional Revenue Support Grant Settlement figures received from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister on 5 December 2005 for both 2006/07 and 2007/08, and the potential impact on the Council’s overall Budget projections.

Also submitted was an addendum to the report regarding the Concessionary Fares scheme to be adopted from 1 April 2006.  

The Executive on 19 December 2005 had recommended that the City Council on 17 January 2006 approve Option 3 for free on and off peak concessionary travel within the District as the Concessionary Travel Scheme to be operated from 1 April 2006 (Minute EX.259/05 refers).

The City Council on 17 January 2006 considered the Executive’s recommendation contained in Minute EX.259/05, together with the following amendment, which was passed by Council -

“The Executive recommends that the City Council approve ‘Free On and Off Peak Travel within the district and a 60% concession on other journeys within Cumbria starting or finishing in Carlisle’.

The financial impact of this revised proposal is estimated as an additional cost to the Council of £106,000.  The implications of how to fund this additional cost being considered during the Budget process.

That the City Council ask the Executive to arrange a meeting with representatives of Cumbria County Council and the other Cumbrian District Councils in order to investigate the possibility of creating a cross-county scheme for free travel throughout Cumbria.

The Council further resolves to make representations to the Minister for Local Government and the Secretary of State for Transport on the way the scheme is funded penalising Carlisle financially.

The Council also requests both our MPs to make further representations to the Minister for Local Government and the Secretary of State for Transport.

The Council agrees that the Executive should review the scheme after five months when actual ridership figures are available and following the result of representations to the Minister for Local Government and the Secretary of State for Transport.”

This amendment of the City Council was to be considered by the Executive on 23 January 2006.

(d) Greystone Community Centre

Report ECD.21/05 concerning proposals from the Greystone Community Association Management Committee to extend and improve their Centre.  The proposals ranged in cost from £90,000 to £550,000 and the Executive had been requested to consider providing grant assistance towards the cost of the work.

The Executive had on 19 December 2005 decided to award a grant of £25,000 to Greystone Community Association towards the cost of developing their Centre, subject to other contributory funding being secured and such grant be released when the Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder and Director of Community Services were satisfied that a viable scheme had been prepared (Minute EX.260/05 refers).

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had subsequently called in for scrutiny decision EX.260/05 to allow scrutiny of the adequacy of the grant award proposed by the Executive in light of development proposals made by Greystone Community Association Management Committee to extend and enhance community facilities.

Following consideration of the call-in on 10 January 2006, the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had referred the decision back to the Executive for reconsideration (Minute COS.005/06 refers).

(e) Chances Park, Morton

Report CLS.20/05 concerning proposals for a capital scheme to refurbish Chances Park, Morton.  The Scheme was reliant upon grant funding from the Heritage Lottery Fund, with match funding from the City Council.

Initial bid preparation was estimated to cost £50,400 with the City Council’s contribution being £5,000.   That sum could be met from within existing resources in 2005/06 by deferring maintenance work until 2006/07.  The remainder of the funding could be obtained from the Heritage Lottery Fund, Carlisle Community Foundation and the Morton Neighbourhood Forum.  The capital project for improvements would cost approximately £400,000.  The maximum grant available from the Heritage Lottery Fund was 90%, ie £360,000 which would, if successful, require a capital investment of £40,000 from the City Council.  

The Executive on 19 December 2005 had decided –

1. That the sum of £40,000 be included as match funding in the capital budget dependent on a Heritage Lottery Fund grant being made available.

2. That it be agreed to develop and submit a bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund for capital funding.

3. That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport be requested to submit a further report to the Executive for the release of the capital budget once the outcome of a bid is known.

(f) Provisional Capital Programme 2005/06 to 2008/09

Report FS.33/05 provided an update on the revised Capital Programme for 2005/06 together with the proposed method of financing.  Also summarised was the proposed programme for 2006/07 to 2008/09 in the light of the new capital proposals submitted to date and the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

(g) Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Investment Strategy 2006/07

Report FS.37/05 setting out the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2006/07 in accordance with the requirements of the Revised CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  The report also included the draft Investment Strategy and draft Prudential Indicators as required within the Prudential Code for Capital Finance in Local Authorities.

Prior to Members scrutinising the Executive’s Budget recommendations, the Leader made a statement on the spending pressures which the City Council were facing and which had to be addressed as part of the Budget discipline.  These included insurance provision, the impact of the concessionary fares scheme, pension provision and the outcome of the pay and workforce strategy.  The Executive were proposing a balanced budget with a fair increase in Council Tax.  Some £900,000 of efficiency savings had been identified during the Budget process, much of which related to Gershon efficiency savings which would be incorporated into base budgets for future years.

Members then scrutinised the Executive’s Budget recommendations raising the following main issues –

Section A – Background and Executive Summary

(a) A Member asked what matters had been raised at the other Budget Consultation meetings with businesses and the trade unions.

The Leader reported that concessionary fares, waste minimisation and recycling and the impact of the pay and workforce strategy had been particular issues discussed.  The Executive had been requested to make the wording in the Budget recommendations document clearer on the implications of the pay and workforce strategy on the finances of the City Council.

(b) A Member asked whether the City Council had received details of the final Rate Support Grant settlement from the Government.

The Director of Corporate Services responded that the settlement figures were not expected until early February 2006.  A letter had been sent to the Government expressing concern at the City Council’s concessionary travel settlement and a holding response had been received.  The Executive would be updated on the latest position at their meeting on 23 January 2006.

(c) A Member asked how much the City Council had allocated for the pensions deficit.

The Director of Corporate Services indicated that £600,000 per annum for the next three financial years had been allocated for the pensions deficit.  Government proposals on pensions was expected shortly and any impact would need to be taken into account in the Budget.

Section B – Revenue Budget 2005/06 to 2008/09

(d) A discussion took place on the implications of the pay and workforce strategy on the Budget for 2007/08 and 2008/09 which was currently estimated at £1m per annum over these two years.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that this would be a major issue for the Executive when formulating the Budget for the 2007/08 and 2008/09 financial years.  The cost of £1m per annum in the Budget recommendations was considered a worst case scenario.  The funding would need to be obtained from within existing resources.

The Deputy Chief Executive reported that Officers would be investigating the financial impact of the strategy with a view to bringing forward options for potential solutions for the Executive to consider.

A Member considered that reducing the workforce would reduce the financial impact of implementing the strategy.

(e) A Member questioned the accuracy of the figures included for increased income in 2007/08 and 2008/09, particularly the figures for commercial rent reviews.  If there were rent reviews scheduled for either of the years, then the possibility of raising additional income over and above that projected should be recognised.  Having more accurate figures would impact on the overall Budget figures.

The Director of Corporate Services acknowledged that improving the accuracy of future income would assist in setting the draft Budget in future years.

(f) Discussion arose on the accuracy of the shortfall in income projected at £100,000 in Bereavement charges.  Members questioned whether the financial pressures arising from the competition from crematoria in Dumfries and also in Distington may have a greater impact than included in the Budget.

The Director of Corporate Services indicated that that the shortfall trend would be monitored so that more accurate income projections could be made for the draft Budget setting process in future years.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder reported that an increase of approximately 35% on charges would be needed to break even on Bereavement services and that imposing such an increase was unacceptable to the Executive.  Officers had been requested to look at the service to see if savings or additional income could be made.

Section C – Capital Programme 2005/06 to 2008/09

(g) A Member asked whether the City Council intended to retain Shaddon Mill.

The Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder responded that this was currently under discussion but that no decision had been taken at this stage.

(h) Discussion arose on the special projects fund which had £3.256m available in 2006/07 but an estimated £151,000 in 2008/09.  A Member recalled that 5 years ago there was considerably more funding available in this fund.  He asked that the Director of Corporate Services provide information on the level of the special projects fund five years ago and what the fund had been used for since then.  Members expressed a wish to scrutinise this matter formally as a Committee Agenda item.

Members also questioned the suggestion that some of this funding would be used to fund the pay and workforce strategy.  He was concerned if capital funding was being used to fund revenue expenditure.

The Director of Corporate Services responded that the special projects fund was topped up each year from underspends in the Revenue Budget.  Improved base level budgetting had reduced year end underspends which meant that there was less to transfer.

This Committee would, as a matter of course, receive a report on the Medium Term Financial Plan and which would include the Council’s Reserves Policy.  Members may wish to comment on the Policy when the report is scrutinised.

The financial impact of the pay and workforce strategy had still to be addressed but capital funding would not be used.

The Leader reiterated that capital funding would not be used in relation to the financial impact of the pay and workforce strategy and that the Executive would welcome the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s input on ways of topping up the special projects fund.

(i) A Member sought information on the £1m earmarked for the purchase of strategic property for Carlisle Renaissance.

The Leader responded that this was funding from Reserves and could be used to purchase property which may be in an area that would be part of Carlisle Renaissance proposals.  A report was to be submitted to the Executive to set out the parameters of how this funding could be used.

(j) Discussion arose on the allocation of £25,000 for Greystone Community Centre and whether this was a satisfactory sum given the level of income derived from the sale of land at Fusehill Street and the statement in Report ECD.21/05 that “Council agreed that the local community should be the main beneficiaries from the sale or lease of the site.”

It was noted that Greystone Community Centre was looking to make improvements to the Centre in order to improve facilities and the minimum scheme they were proposing would cost £90,000.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder reported that the statement in the Report was incorrect and did not reflect the decision of the Council on the matter.  That decision had been that the Executive would look very favourably to provide funding for schemes developed in consultation with the local community to improve facilities at the children’s play area, enhancements to the community garden, any properly costed projects the Greystone Community Association might wish to put forward to improve youth provision at the Greystone Community Centre and any scheme put forward to upgrade outdoor facilities for young people at Melbourne Park.

The decision to include the sum of £25,000 in the Executive’s Budget recommendations had been the subject of a call-in by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  That Committee had referred the matter back to the Executive for reconsideration.  An item had been included on the Executive Agenda for their 23 January 2006 meeting.

Some Members of the Committee were particularly concerned over the level of funding proposed for Greystone Community Centre which was considered insufficient for the Centre to carry out a scheme of improvement, even if match funding was obtained.  The Executive Members present at the meeting were requested to give particular consideration to Members’ comments on this issue when they reconsider the matter on 23 January 2006.

Members asked to be informed of the outcome of the Executive’s further deliberations on the matter and to be provided with a breakdown of how monies from the sale of land at Fusehill Street community gardens has been allocated.

(k) A Member asked what level of receipts had been made from the sale of land in the current financial year.

The Director of Corporate Services advised that approximately £1m had been raised.

Housing Benefit Administration Grant

(l) A Member asked how the shortfall in Housing Benefit Administration of £25,000 in 2006/07 rising to £106,000 in 2007/08 had come about.

The Director of Corporate Services responded that this shortfall was as a direct result of a reducing grant for this service from central Government.  The Head of Revenues and Benefits was investigating how this deficit might be contained.

RESOLVED – (1) That the issues raised by this Committee at points (a) – (l) above be conveyed to the Executive as part of the Budget consultation process.

(2)  That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to provide Members of this Committee with information on the level of the special projects fund five years ago and what the fund had been used for since then.  In addition Members wish to scrutinise this matter and an item be placed on the Agenda for the next meeting of this Committee.







